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PO Box 848

530 Hwy 20 South, Hines OR 97738

Phone: 541-573-6446  admin@harneyswcd.net 
Regular Monthly Board Meeting,

Basement Conference room of Harney County Courthouse
Present:  Board Chair (BC) Jeff Hussey, Vice Chair (VC) Scott Franklin, Board Director (BD) Susan Doverspike; HSWCD District Manager (DM) Jason Kesling, Sage-grouse Habitat and Rangeland Restoration Planner (SGHR) Danielle Reynolds, Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson; CWMA Coordinator (CC) Tyler Goss (note:  CC Goss arrived at the meeting at 4:27 pm)
Remote:  Secretary/Treasurer (S/T) Carol Dunten

Guests:  ODA Noxious Weed Program Coordinator (ODA) Bonnie Rasmussen (remotely), NRCS District Conservationist (DC) Zola Ryan

Absent:  BD Ryan Peila, Ken Bentz

BC Hussey opened the meeting at 3:30 pm.
Item #1:  Meeting Agenda

BD Doverspike moved and VC Franklin seconded approval of the meeting agenda.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor.   
Item #2: Monthly Financial Report
DM Kesling believed the current bank balance is $33K.  Projects have been completed and funds dispersed.  The district has requested funds for the CM2 grant and FIP grant.  DM Kesling, Sage-grouse coordinator Sarah Mundy, and SGHR Reynolds have worked hard to complete.  

The Baker Corral, Larkspur, and Folly Farm grants have been completed and paid for.  The district asked for approximately $220K reimbursements in the past month.  BD Doverspike asked if the district could make payroll.  DM Kesling said yes; the anticipated payments should come in around August 15th.  The State’s process is slower—what usually took two weeks now takes one month.  Funds coming in are from OWEB, the Oregon Department of Forestry, and USFWS.  There were no further questions.  VC Franklin moved and BD Doverspike seconded approval of the financial report.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor
Item #3: Meeting Minutes of the June 23, 2022 meeting.  

The minutes included a report.  AA Pearson said the report provided by DC Ryan came in following the meeting and was in the board director notebooks for informational purposes. There were no proposed additions or corrections.  BD Doverspike moved and VC Franklin seconded approval of the minutes without additions or corrections.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor
Item #4:  Robert Gaslin Engagement Letter

Since 2019, Robert Gaslin, CPA, has conducted an audit of the district’s finances.  He annually sends an engagement letter, asking if the district would like his office to conduct the audit. The district received this letter in June for FY 2021-22.  DM Kesling explained the purpose of the letter and recommended to the board approve Gaslin conducting the audit.  BD Doverspike said best audit practices are to change auditors periodically, utilizing the same company 4-5 years maximum. The downside to this is it’s more efficient when an auditor continues working with an agency, but it is best for the auditor/agency relationship to not become too familiar.  Other auditors can bring in new personnel from the same business, but she was not sure if Gaslin’s office is large enough to bring in other personnel.  S/T Dunten said this could be researched to change for next year.  DM Kesling said Gaslin’s fees went up recently, slightly over $10K, but there is money in the budget to pay.  VC Franklin moved and BD Doverspike seconded reengaging with Robert Gaslin, CPA to audit the district’s FY ’21-’22 finances.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor 
Item #5 Wilbur Ellis Account Application

DM Kesling explained the rationale behind applying for a Wilbur Ellis (WE) account as CC Goss had not yet arrived at the meeting.  CWMA sometimes provides chemicals to contractors and the agency may be able to obtain these at a lower rate.  The CWMA board gave CC Goss permission to proceed, but the DM thought this should be brought to board as the district maintains the CWMA finances and the agency operates under the district’s umbrella.  The application also requires a signatory.  
Ultimately there were two decisions for the board to make:  Should the district open a line of credit with WE and who will sign?  S/T Dunten thought the   Chairman should serve as a signatory.  Discussion followed based on who signs checks and who signs other documents.  DM Kesling said the board will decide similarly with the pick-up (later in the meeting).  The importance of helping the district employees operate efficiently vs. safeguarding the district was noted.   BD Doverspike thought there should be a financial cap to the credit line.  DM said the chemicals purchased would either be to provide to a contractor working on a project or to have chemicals for CWMA projects.  ODA Rasmussen said purchases should be tied to a grant so the district doesn’t compete with someone who is in business selling the chemicals.  There was concern about the liability to the district if restricted chemicals were purchased.  ODA Rasmussen said purchasers of restricted chemicals are informed and she didn’t believe the district would get into a situation using them.  SGHT Reynolds said she is aware CC Goss does not recommend any chemical to a landowner without fully researching.  DM Kesling said he believed the district would need to use this account once per year at the most.
Upon further discussion, BD Doverspike moved and VC Franklin seconded that the board approve applying for a Wilbur Ellis account and then the District Manager create a purchase policy at a later date.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor.  DM Kesling plans to present this policy at the next board meeting.

Item #6:  Formal Resolution to Utilize SDAO Legal Team 
AA Pearson explained the purpose of the proposed resolution:  The SDAO offers discounts on district insurance if the district takes specific actions or has policies in place that reduce risk.  SDAO’s discount for adopting this policy would be 2%.  S/T Dunten thought the district already had a policy in place, but DM Kesling said the office was unable to locate a record.  BD Doverspike moved and VC Franklin seconded the district approve adopting a policy to utilize SDAO pre-loss legal program or seek legal advice.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor.
Item #7:  Financing the new pick-up through Ford Motor Credit
DM Kesling explained the information provided by Burns Ford for the new 2022 pick-up (attached in meeting minutes).  The vehicle total is $52K.  If the district applies a $33,323.00 down payment, then the balance could be paid off at 1.9% for 36 months at $571.98 per month.  DM Kesling said he recommends approval of the proposal.  Discussion followed on future grant payments and the impact of the district’s finances.  VC Franklin recalled a time when the district had to borrow $100K and didn’t want to put the district in a similar position, but he recognized the proposal was at a lower interest rate.

DM Kesling said he was told by Ted Marshall of Burns Ford that the proposed financing would not change in the next two months.  Ultimately the district would need to decide if it would proceed with the loan through Ford financing and if so, BC Hussey would be the signer.  He and DM Kesling would schedule a time to complete the Wilbur-Ellis account application and complete paperwork at Burns Ford.  BD Doverspike moved and VC Franklin seconded the district to finance the new pick-up purchase, $20K through Ford Motor Credit at a rate of 1.9% for 36 months.   All present who were eligible to vote were in favor.
Item #8 Use of Horse during Work Hours
DM reminded the board this subject was brought up at the last meeting, when CC Goss asked if he could use his own horse at work.  DM Kesling said he had his own reservations based on previous supervisory experience with another employer.  The paperwork was a nightmare and affected the employer’s insurance rate.  The HSWCD office contacted the district’s insurance carrier who advised an employee injured while on horseback during work hours would be covered for injuries.  However, the horse’s owner would be responsible for any injury to the horse.  DM Kesling added he and VC Franklin also discussed a spot tracker for any employees working outside of cell service.

BD Doverspike asked if CC Goss is okay with him carrying liability on his horse.  DM Kesling said he hoped CC Goss would be present to discuss (he had not yet arrived), but believed so.  CC Goss would use his own vehicle and trailer to transport.  S/T Dunten suggested the HSWCD office create a waiver form where the signer acknowledges he/she is responsible for any injury to the horse.  She was in favor of whatever makes things easier for employees.  SGHT Reynolds said that CC Goss surveys forest service trails that are 10 miles long for invasive weeds. BC Hussey expressed concern as he had a friend in Grant County who recently died when his horse rolled on him.  

The tracker was discussed.  DM Kesling said it was within his authority to purchase but he wanted to inform the board.  S/T Dunten thought this would be good for anyone out in the field.  DC Ryan said NCRS has them.  She and DM Kesling may discuss later.
VC Franklin moved and BD Doverspike seconded approval of CC Tyler Goss using his horse during work hours, contingent on signing a waiver releasing the district of liability for the horse.  This is not to be considered precedence for future employees—each situation is to be considered on a case-by-case basis, depending upon the employee, the task, and the horse.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor,  DM Kesling said he would email the waiver to the board.

Item #9 Update on OWEB grant applications.

DM Kesling explained the report (attached in meeting minutes).  He is including salary into grant requests to ensure district payroll is met.  He received word today from ODA that the OWEB board was able to recapture funds and lottery monies and decided to give $20K additional toward operating capacity grant, doubling the operation budget.  Other good news is the RCPP is likely to get funded, providing significant amount for district and NRCS.  

DM Kesling provided detail to BD Doverspike at her request of the grant process and payment, and used Baker Corral as an example.  DM Kesling explained salaries, indirect costs, and grants.
At 4:27 pm, CC Goss arrived. He was briefed on the board’s decision regarding use of his horse.  

Item #10: Public comments
BC Hussey had two comments.  First, he reiterated from a previous meeting of the importance in visiting with OWEB staff, engaging them because its members don’t seem to understand how things are here.  “I still think that’s important to get information to them so things don’t get bogged down because they don’t understand what’s going on.”  DM Kesling said there was a tour July 12th and while in town, OWEB approved some grants.  Tony Urizar volunteered to use his property as an example of what projects landowners may have.  DM Kesling concurred that the OWEB review committee being in the county was helpful as they could witness completed projects on the Urizar property or needed to be done (i.e., the tour took 2-3 hours to survey old juniper cuts, invasives).  The OWEB board nearly always take recommendations from review committees. 
In other efforts to engage agencies, DM Kesling attends SageCon, which is state led.  Federal agencies, local ranchers, and others attend. “Each time I tell them to send additional money.”  Jan Lee with OACD lobbied for leftover money to come to the district for capacity.  NRCS gave capacity that went toward AA Pearson’s position.  Harney County is one of the largest CCAA programs in the nation , but the county hasn’t been “selling” itself very well.  The district is developing a video and is determining the target audience.  Landowners will be asked to participate in the production.  BC Hussey said, “We need help,” and   DM Kesling added, “And we’re ready to use it (money).”

BC Hussey also said in a recent meeting with the Forest Service that Grant County has agreed to funnel money through its SWCD to forego Davis-Bacon.  DM Kesling said HSWCD is attempting to do similar with the BLM.  The CWMA will be working locally to shorten time.  The agency met with the NRCS and USFS (particularly the Emigrant Creek Ranger District).  The district can assist NRCS in completing tasks or we can utilize forest service funds to implement their contracts.  CC Goss said CWMA plans to utilize Title II funds through the Forest Service to assist in Grant and Harney County projects.  He hopes the forest service will funnel funds on private land.
Item #10: Motion to adjourn.

VC Franklin and BD Doverspike moved to adjourn the meeting.  All present who were eligible to vote were in favor and the meeting adjourned about 5:17 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist
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